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Call to Order 
 
The Chair, Sen. Chenette, called the Government Oversight Committee to order at 9:02 a.m. in the Cross Office 
Building. 
     
Attendance 
 
 Senators:   Sen. Chenette, Sen. Hamper, Sen. Keim and Sen. Sanborn  
      Absent:  Sen. Libby and Sen. Timberlake 
 
 Representatives:       Rep. Mastraccio, Rep. Dillingham, Rep. Harnett, Rep. Millett, and  
      Rep. Pierce 

Joining the meeting in progress:  Rep. Arata 
            
 Legislative Officers and Staff:  Danielle Fox, Director of OPEGA 
      Ariel Ricci, Analyst, OPEGA     
      Etta Connors, Adm. Secretary, OPEGA      
  
Introduction of Committee Members  
 
The members of the Government Oversight Committee introduced themselves.  The Committee welcomed Sen. 
Hamper and Rep. Harnett to the Committee.  The Chair noted that Sen. Hamper is replacing Sen. Davis and Rep. 
Harnett is replacing Rep. O’Neil. 
 
Summary of January 10, 2020 GOC Meeting 
   
The Meeting Summary of January 10, 2020 was accepted as written.      
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New Business  
      
None 
 
Unfinished Business 
 
• Further discussion and GOC action on OPEGA’s Proposed Project Direction for the Review of Tax  
 Expenditure Evaluation: Seed Capital Investment Tax Credit 
 

Director Fox introduced Ms. Ricci, lead OPEGA Analyst for the Seed Capital Investment Tax Credit review.   
 
Director Fox referred members to the Taxation (TAX) Committee’s comments regarding OPEGA’s proposed 
parameters presented to the GOC at the January 10th meeting noting that they offered no changes.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio asked for a brief recap of the proposed parameters’ presentation from the last meeting. 
  
Director Fox and Ms. Ricci said they will incorporate the updated information with what was provided at the 
last meeting.  When OPEGA is reviewing tax expenditure programs, the statute provides that the GOC approve 
the parameters that guide OPEGA’s work in their evaluations.  Director Fox summarized the information 
provided to the Committee regarding the Proposed Parameters for Maine Seed Capital Tax Credit (Seed) 
Program.  (Copies of documents regarding the Proposed Parameters for the Maine Seed Capital Tax Credit 
Program are attached to the Meeting Summary.)   
 
The proposed amendment set forth by FAME does change the purpose of the credit as the bases of OPEGA’s 
evaluation.  The GOC may want to consider whether the proposed changes that FAME made in paragraph one 
would, in one way, narrow that public policy affected, and in another way, broaden it.  Additionally, the 
Committee may want to consider whether the underlying ideas expressed in the changes could be addressed 
either in the performance measure section or are already included in Purpose section. 
  
The next element of the parameters which statute requires the GOC to approve is - who are the intended 
beneficiaries of the program.  OPEGA has derived this from the purpose statement and have proposed that when 
they are doing the evaluation, they will be looking at the intended beneficiaries as small, new and existing 
businesses, especially those that experience significant difficulty in the absence of investment incentives and 
obtaining equity financing to carry the businesses from startup through initial development and job seekers in 
the State.  That is what OPEGA purposed as intended beneficiaries.  Director Fox noted that FAME suggested 
an amendment to add a beneficiary to the program – (3) Municipalities and taxpayers that benefit from 
increasing tax bases and additional economic activity.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio asked if the Director could elaborate on how the evaluation process would change if the 
Committee added the additional language suggested by FAME.  Director Fox said first, it may be altering the 
Legislature’s stated intent and intended beneficiaries of the program.  OPEGA did not see where FAME’s 
change came from based on what they reviewed which is why they did not propose it.  In terms of affecting the 
evaluation work, OPEGA would look at what that means, what is the benefit that was intended to be given to 
taxpayers or municipalities or if it is just the broadening of the tax break.  Director Fox said it may be helpful to 
look at the performance measures and see whether the ideas behind FAME’s suggested edits are addressed.  
When discussing the performance measure the Committee members may want to ask if this will be addressed in 
the performance measures’ evaluation objectives, rather than name them specifically as a beneficiary.  With 
regard to whether OPEGA will be looking at the impact on municipalities, the broadening of the tax base and 
the impact of the additional economic activity.   OPEGA often does look at the economic impacts and the ripple 
effects of these programs, so rather than name them specifically as a beneficiary, they look at the economic 
impacts because the program states that is one of its purposes.  Rep. Pierce said in FAME’s language it actually 
says that is one of the intents.  Director Fox said it says one of the purposes is to increase municipal tax bases.  
It does not say a municipality is a beneficiary, so the program is not designed specifically to those entities as a 
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benefit.  They get a downstream benefit in there is an economic impact that result if a benefit to them, but are 
they a specific beneficiary of the program.  It is how tightly you want to look at the term beneficiary.   
 
Director Fox moved to the Evaluation objectives.  Rep. Pierce asked if it was typical to look towards pending 
legislation noting a lot of emphasis is being placed on LD 1200.  Director Fox said it was not typical, and there 
is no specific existing statement of what the objectives of the program are, so OPEGA would just be gleaning 
them from what they could piece together from what is in statute.  Evaluation objectives are being added more 
and more with tax expenditure programs when they are amended so that the GOC will have guidance in the 
future when they are directing OPEGA on tax evaluation reviews.  It is true LD 1200 has not been enacted into 
law yet, but had a high level of support throughout the legislative process and the costs associated with it being 
on the AFA Table are unrelated to the performance measures.  She agreed with Rep. Pierce that OPEGA got the 
evaluation objectives from LD 1200 and it is a departure from where OPEGA would normally derive 
information from.   
 
Rep. Pierce asked if FAME presented their changes to the TAX Committee.  Rep. Mastraccio said because 
these parameters are not in the current Seed Program and if LD 1200 did not exist, OPEGA would be trying to 
figure out what the legislative intent might have been because it is so unclear and not stated.  Director Fox 
agreed and said it put OPEGA in the position of deciding between whether to discern on their own what is 
based in current law and ignore the fact that LD 1200 exists and had gotten a positive level of legislative 
support.  Rep. Pierce noted that she did not mean that the work done on LD 1200 is not good, but just trying to 
understand the process.   
 
Sen. Chenette clarified that OPEGA went through all the information thoroughly to make sure that the proposed 
parameters would be based on their own recommendations and they are not just blindly going along with 
whatever the Legislative Committee decided.  Director Fox agreed and said OPEGA weighed the options of 
what they would propose and came to the conclusion that this was the best representation of what they believe 
the Legislature thinks are the objectives and intended beneficiaries of the Seed Program.   
 
Director Fox referred to the performance measures noting they are to be clear, potentially more detailed and 
specific to the elements of the program.  The source for the measures is from LD 1200.  Generally speaking 
FAME’s changes regarding performance measures are included in the work OPEGA would do during their 
evaluation with the exception of “(7) The amount of total investments made in eligible businesses leveraged by 
the tax credit eligible investments” which is not in OPEGA’s Parameters or in LD 1200.  OPEGA thinks that is 
a performance measure that is clear, targeted and could help them with analyzing the evaluation objectives, 
benefits the GOC’s understanding of the program and OPEGA’s evaluation of the program.  
 
Director Fox said it is helpful when OPEGA is doing evaluations to have a clear understanding of what the 
GOC wants reviewed and, to the extent they have the resources and data to be able to do that work, they will 
look at those things.   
 
Sen. Chenette said the only thing OPEGA is suggesting from what is written is to add (7) in FAME’s suggested 
changes under performance measures because thinks in their proposed parameters that could be helpful in 
clarifying intent and moving the performance measure along.  Director Fox agreed.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio referred to Sen. Keim and Sen. Libby’s concerns of businesses taking advantage of multiple or 
layers of programs because, in this case, the beneficiary, the person getting the tax credit, is not the company.  
She wanted to clarify that because the company that is having the money invested into it may be benefitting 
from PTDZ or ETIF programs, but this credit goes to the investor.  Director Fox said it is private money that 
was invested into a business to help that business develop.  They have to leave the money in the business for 5 
years.  The investor is taking the risk on the company and is why they are getting the tax credit.  The business is 
getting the infusion of capital they need and the State wants to encourage private investors to invest in Maine 
companies.  She noted in her review of the Seed Program statute that it does not address how and what would 
be included in the program evaluation.  Director Fox agreed and said that is why when tax programs come up 



 
 
GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE MEETING SUMMARY   January 24, 2020 4 

for Committee discussion it is often suggested that evaluation objectives be added to the legislation so when 
they are evaluated it is clear what the purpose is and what we would measure against.        
 
Sen. Chenette asked if Sen. Keim had any follow-up or concerns regarding her questions from the last meeting.  
Sen. Keim said the only thing she would add is that Sen. Libby made the point that the investor could also be 
the business owner.  Ms. Ricci said there are restrictions for ownership, but there is the potential for some 
overlap and OPEGA can explore the extent to which there is or is not overlap.  Rep. Dillingham noted that 2-A 
H. in the ME Seed Capital Tax Credit Program Relevant Statute and LD 1200 extract document on page 5 
clarifies a private investor ownership and be a helpful clarification regarding overlap.    
 
Rep. Mastraccio explained that the GOC would just have to say they wanted to make sure OPEGA evaluated 
the overlap issue as part of what is being evaluated in the performance measures.  Ms. Ricci agreed.  Director 
Fox said there is no statement in the Seed Program that says this should be the exclusive benefit for the investor 
and the business and there should not be any others available.  OPEGA understands there is some interest in 
how many programs businesses or investors can take advantage of and can look at them.   
 
Sen. Keim asked if it would be helpful to add the word municipality to performance measure (4).  Director Fox 
thought municipality could be added, but feels confident OPEGA will be looking at it because of the elements 
of the program and one of the purposes is to impact municipalities in the tax base.  Ms. Ricci referred back to 
purpose (3) to increase municipal tax base and said OPEGA would be looking at whether the program achieves 
its purpose and would be a central element of the evaluation.   
 
Rep. Arata asked if OPEGA would be looking at any detriments to the tax base based on other competing 
businesses losing business.  Sen. Chenette said OPEGA talked about economic impact and assumed that would 
include positive and negative impact.  Director Fox thinks they would look at the economic impact.  OPEGA is 
looking at an overall economic impact and would have to look at what is available, but did not feel she could, at 
this time, answer Rep. Arata’s question about the detriment to other businesses.  For a lot of the tax program 
reviews, OPEGA does not know if that sort of information is available.   
 
Sen. Chenette said on a flip side of Rep. Arata’s question, he would also have a concern going back to the 
municipal tax base because there are a lot of businesses that take advantage of ETIF on the local level and it 
does negatively impact the property tax base and is pushing the burden on everyone else to pay their property 
taxes.  It seems there may be a negative impact on the municipal tax base.   
 
Rep. Harnett said looking at the purpose it is to increase the municipal tax base so when you are doing the 
evaluation you will be looking at what the tax base was and what the tax base became which is going to factor 
in both the negative and positive.   
 
Motion:  That the GOC accepts the Proposed Parameters for OPEGA’s Full Evaluation of the Maine Seed 
Capital Tax Credit Program as written, plus FAME’s suggested performance measure (7) The amount of total 
investments made in eligible businesses leveraged by the tax credit eligible investments.  (Motion by Rep. 
Mastraccio, second by Sen. Sanborn.) 
 
Discussion:  Rep. Pierce asked if some of the suggestions by FAME were discussed at a public hearing during 
the legislative process.  Rep. Mastraccio said she asked that question at the last meeting and FAME said they 
were in the room during the TAX Committee’s discussion on LD 1200.  She also noted that FAME was on the 
bill presented by Sen. Pouliot so they asked for the bill to go through.  Rep. Pierce said if all of the suggestions 
were vetted through the TAX Committee that is one thing, but if these suggestions just came up now, that might 
have a different tone for her.  While she understands this is a great source of information and great work done 
by the Committee, it is a deviation to be doing something that is not yet in law.  Sen. Chenette said his 
understanding is that OPEGA would have come to a lot of these proposed evaluation parameters with or 
without any legislation.  When the Legislature has not put evaluation parameters into statute, you have to start 
somewhere, so he views the draft legislation as a starting point for the discussion and it seemed like OPEGA, 
through their staff resources, evaluated and concluded that what was listed seemed liked something that they 
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would introduce anyway.  This is not about a bill that is sitting on the AFA Table, it has nothing to do with that.  
This is about making sure that we are adequately evaluating a tax credit program for the State of Maine.  The 
GOC’s job is do they agree with OPEGA’s proposed parameters and if a member has suggestions, or changes, 
about how the program is being evaluated, they need to talk about it.  If not, the Committee has a good blueprint 
to move forward to adequately evaluate the program.  Rep. Pierce said because she was not at the last GOC 
meeting was just checking if her concerns had been discussed. 
  
Vote:  Motion passed by unanimous vote 11 – 0.   (Sen. Timberlake voted on the motion in the allowed time 
frame in accordance with the GOC’s Rules.)                   
     

•  Follow-up information on the Joint Standing Committee on Taxation’s Tax Expenditure Review 
December 2019 Report  

 
Director Fox said at the last meeting the Committee members received copies of the Taxation (TAX) 
Committee’s Tax Expenditure Review Report in regard to their review of OPEGA’s expedited report, 
charitable sales tax exemptions and also their comments on OPEGA’s Employment Tax Increment Financing 
(ETIF) Program report.  The TAX Committee made two recommendations based on their review of OPEGA’s 
evaluation of the ETIF program and is moving forward on that.  The prospective prohibition on people 
claiming the same jobs for both ETIF and the Major Business Headquarters exemption in terms of qualifying 
for the credit.  The other was to clarify some of the confidentiality issues in terms of what information is public 
in terms of who is benefiting from the ETIF program because the Maine Department of Economic and 
Community Development (DECD) and the Maine Revenue Services (MRS) have conflicting statutory 
provisions.  DECD has a posture of having more information available, but the broader confidentiality 
provisions in Title 36, which applies to all sorts of tax payer information, are a little tighter for MRS.  The 
TAX Committee’s idea, as she understands it, is to specifically amend DECD’s provisions, saying 
notwithstanding, this is the information that can be made available under ETIF.  It is not necessarily any new 
information that should not be available now, it is just resolving that conflict between the two titles.   
 
Director Fox reported that from speaking with Julie Jones, the TAX’s Committee’s Analyst, that they have 
named a subcommittee to look at the issues just referenced, as well as some other issues, with regard to the 
ETIF program and Rep. Arata is one of the members of that working group.  The TAX Committee is moving 
forward and does not feel the need for the GOC’s assistance in putting forward legislation at this time.  She will 
be getting updates of where they are in terms of the recommendations and possible legislation.  Rep. Arata 
noted that the TAX’s subcommittee has not met yet. 
 
Rep. Mastraccio asked if the TAX Committee had a timeline for the legislation on the two particular GOC 
recommendations because she thought the change regarding the Major Business Headquarters Expansion bill is 
an important change and if that was going to be occurring in the short session or recommended for the 130th 
Legislature.  Rep. Arata said the TAX Committee has not gotten to that level of specificity.   
 

The Chair, Sen. Chenette, asked the GOC members if they had objections to taking agenda items out of order.  
Hearing none, he moved to Report from Director – Status of projects in process.          
  
Report from Director 
      
• Status of projects in process 
 

Director Fox reminded members that at the last meeting there was a Committee vote to focus attention on some 
of the scope areas under the Maine Commission on Indigent Legal Services (MCILS) review Scope areas 1 
and 5, which are focused mostly on the financial and general oversight structure of the Commission.  That work 
is anticipated to come to the GOC in April.  The focus on MCILS means there will be a slow down on the final 
reporting of the Maine Citizen Initiative Process (MCIP) review.  Unless the Committee puts a similar 
expedited request on the remainder of the MCILS review, OPEGA would pick up where they left off on the 
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MCIP review.  In February the Committee can expect to receive two tax expenditure reports, the Business 
Equipment Tax Exemption to Municipalities (BETE) Reimbursement for Taxes Paid on Certain Business 
Property (BETR) and also the Maine Capital Investment Credit (MCIC).  Committee members will recall 
an email about if there are recommendations on either of the two Tax Expenditure reports it made sense to get 
them to the Committee quickly so they would have the opportunity to put forward legislation, if they chose to 
do so.  Adding an extra meeting and amending the GOC’s standard time period between the presentation of a 
report and the public hearing notice is further down the agenda.  The Pine Tree Development Zones Program, 
Part II is in the planning stage.  That review is a look back at whether the recommendations from the 2017 
PTDZ report has impacted the current design of the program.  Also, if possible, to see how the objectives of the 
program that have been newly stated since OPEGA’s evaluation, line up with the newly released strategic long 
term economic plan.   
 
The GOC can expect, sometime after the first of March, reports from policy committees who have oversight 
authority over quasi-independent agencies, such as, the Maine Turnpike Authority or Maine Human Rights 
Commission.  This is a way for the policy committees to check in with the quasi-independent agencies every 
other year.  The policy committees then submit a report to the GOC and may prompt the GOC to take a further 
look if they found something, for example, that may not be consistent with the procurement requirements 
process.  Director Fox met with the Analysts from the Office of Policy and Legal Analysis to talk about the 
objectives of the quasi review process and offered OPEGA’s assistance when evaluating those entities.     
 
Director Fox anticipates an update at the next meeting regarding child protection services and reminded 
members about the tracking documents OPEGA had put together.  The document takes all of the strategies that 
the Office of Child and Family Services (OCFS) decided were their priorities for improving the system.  There 
are also specific things that either the Legislature or OCFS has put forward to achieve those objectives and 
OPEGA is seeing where those things are in the process.  The document also lists where the initiatives or 
strategies came from, for example, the PCG report, the Ombudsman report, etc., so it lets you follow what they 
are doing based on what they said they were going to do.  She knows the Judiciary (JUD) Committee is 
receiving a presentation from Dr. Landry, Director, OCFS, that will include some information on the Judicial 
impacts with the improvements planned for the child protection system, or issues that have been identified, that 
need work.  Hopefully, by the next GOC meeting that will have all happened, as well as, bills related to that 
subject going before the JUD Committee scheduled for February 5th so she will be able to give an update.  
There was a piece in the biennial budget that puts forward money for the replacement of the DHHS case 
management system, otherwise known as MACWIS, and she will let the Committee know what the current 
appropriations for that are.  Also, there may be some new legislation on point and will be able to draw the 
Committee’s attention to and an update on the bills carried over on the AFA Table.  The Committee may recall 
that at the October meeting when they met with the JUD and Health and Human Services (HHS) Committees, 
members came up with a list of action items they all agreed the Committees needed to do to stay on top of 
overseeing the improvements being put forth by OCFS to improve the child protection system.  Director Fox 
sent a copy of the Action items identified to the Analysts of the JUD and HHS Committees so they could let the 
Chairs and Leads know that the GOC may be asking for an update.  She thought the updates might be helpful in 
keeping the communications between the three Committees going.  (A copy of the Action items document is 
attached to the Meeting Summary.)   
 
Sen. Chenette noted that the combination of the Action items identified document, in addition to the 
presentation today from the Ombudsman, will guide the GOC’s work on Child Protective Services.  The 
Committee will work on scheduling a report back from Dr. Landry’s Office at the beginning of March and will 
continue to check in with the Judiciary and HHS Committees.    
 
Sen. Chenette reported that an additional GOC meeting has been added in February.  The GOC will be meeting 
February 14, 21 and 28.  The Committee will aim for Dr. Landry’s report back for the beginning of March. He 
referred to the Action items identified sheet and asked Director Fox which of the items have been checked off 
versus the ones that have not been.  Director Fox said #1 has been checked off because of the scheduled 
presentation from Dr. Landry, as well as, department bills related to the Judicial issues in the child protection 
system are scheduled to be heard.   
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Rep. Hartnett let the Chairs know that on February 14th the Judiciary Committee has all day hearings on the 
Land Claims Act Task Force so he will unable to be at the GOC meeting.  Sen. Keim is also on the Judiciary 
Committee.   
 
Director Fox will make sure the link for the meeting audio and other material regarding OPEGA’s BETR/BETE 
report presentation are provided to those members not at the meeting.   

                 
Planning for upcoming meetings 
   
•  Consideration of waiver of 14-day period between report presentation and public comment period 
 

Director Fox said the Committee’s Rules state there should be at least 14 days between the public presentation 
of an OPEGA report and the public comment period unless the Committee, with a majority vote, waives that 
requirement.  In anticipation of a short Session and trying to give the GOC the opportunity to put forth 
legislation should they choose to, she suggested to the GOC Chairs that the 14 day requirement could be 
waived.  The Committee will receive the BETR/BETE report presentation on February 14th and MCIC on 
February 21st and a combined public comment period for both reports on February 28th.  That would mean that 
the time between the report presentation and public comment period on the MCIC report would only be 7 days 
instead of 14.  BETR/BETE is the longer report so the Committee may not want to shorten the time period 
between the report and the public comment and OPEGA anticipates the MCIC report will be shorter so thought 
that was the better choice in terms abbreviating the public comment period requirement should the GOC decide 
to do that. 

 
Motion:  In accordance with Section 7 of the Committee Rules of Procedure of the Government Oversight 
Committee of the 129th Legislature, moves that the Committee schedule the public comment period for the final 
report of the Maine Capital Investment Credit seven days after presentation of the report.  (Motion by Rep. 
Mastraccio, second by Rep. Pierce, passed by unanimous vote 11-0.)  (Sen. Timberlake voted on the motion in 
the allowed time frame in accordance with the GOC’s Rules.)             

       
•  Child Welfare Ombudsman’s Presentation of 2019 Annual Report 
    

Christine Alberi, Executive Director, Ombudsman, Maine Child Welfare Services, presented her 117th Annual 
Report – 2019.  (A copy is attached to the Meeting Summary.) 
 
Sen. Chenette said there are two central recommendations that Ms. Alberi is providing.  The first is zeroing in 
on the ongoing training.  OCFS has been working with various partners, like the Muskie School, to provide on-
board training to new staff and various beginning level trainings.  It seems like Ms. Alberi is suggesting that this 
training is not just for the new staff and that it needs to be a constant, best practicing scenario, both on the front 
and back end of child protective services.  He asked how she would recommend OCFS go about doing that. 
  
Ms. Alberi did not have any specific recommendations about the type of training.  However, she thinks it is 
generally true that child welfare work is very complex so the initial training, however good it has been under 
OCFS, or will be under the Muskie School, thinks there is a lot of training that needs to go on for new 
caseworkers and caseworkers who have been around for a long time and out in the field doing the work.  She 
knows that part of OCFS plan, for example, is to have the training unit out in the field with the caseworkers and 
she thinks that is most valuable for caseworkers who are actually doing the work.  The question of needing 
additional resources is a question for the Department to answer.   
 
Sen. Chenette said one of the suggestions from the Governor’s State of the State address was to add 20 new 
positions, but would need clarification on what those positions are.  He noted from Ms. Alberi’s report that she 
zeroed in on training and asked if she sees a need for additional staff and was the need for additional caseworker 
staff first or supervisors to the caseworkers.   
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Ms. Alberi thought Sen. Chenette’s question was hard to answer from this round of information because it does 
not reflect the second round of hiring.  She has seen immediate improvement, for example, in the phone calls 
she is receiving, which is not a scientific survey, but she is getting fewer calls saying I have not seen the 
caseworker for a couple of weeks.  She does not know the answer to how it is going to affect actual practice, 
and thinks supervisors are the key to the success.  It doesn’t matter the circumstances, caseworkers have an 
incredibly difficult job, it is not for everybody and not for everybody long term, so there is always going to be 
turnover.  Supervisors tend to stay in their positions longer, so giving them adequate caseloads of people to 
supervise, and effective and efficient training, is the key.   
 
Rep. Pierce asked if there has been any discussion about giving more parent training or stress training to parents 
or the caregivers.   
 
Ms. Alberi said that is a big key to the situation.  The example being talked about a lot and implementing is the 
Families First Prevention Act which provides additional funding focused on trauma related issues, provides 
additional federal funding for mental health services for parents and in-home services for parents to prevent 
children from being removed from the home in the first place.  She thinks some of the MaineCare studies that 
are happening now will also be helpful, for example, in making sure we have workers that are skilled in 
evidence-based practices and that will hopefully support families before the children need to be removed.  She 
thinks it is everyone’s goal to reduce the number of children in State custody, but it is going to take time to 
make that happen.  For the purposes of the Ombudsman’s work, said they are not the Ombudsman for 
MaineCare or Mental Health Services, and is why her report is focused solely on child protective and child 
welfare issues where DHHS is investigating children’s safety and may take the children into custody. 
 
Rep. Pierce asked how Maine fares across the nation for the number of kids in OCFS’ system per population.  
Ms. Alberi said the Department just recently provided those numbers and Maine is not an outlier.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio said for many years, reports were put on a shelf and not discussed.  It appeared that DHHS was 
not defensive about Ms. Alberi’s report and were willing to discuss specifically what they are doing to address 
the issues raised.  Ms. Alberi said her office and DHHS are working well together and they have been 
transparent and willing to listen and implement her recommendations and to make sure the reports are used.  
The level of openness of transparency is high.   
 
Sen. Chenette referred back to the training mentioned in Ms. Alberi’s report and noted she is suggesting two 
adjustments to ongoing training.  He asked if the ongoing training is for caseworkers specifically or would she 
include supervisors.  Also, did she think one needed to be prioritized over another and does there need to be 
different training for the supervisors on an ongoing basis versus the caseworkers.   
 
Ms. Alberi thinks that both the caseworkers and the supervisors need the training.  Most of the supervisors have 
a lot of expertise in child welfare and are the key, but would not say that training for the caseworkers should be 
put aside in substitution for that.  She cannot make specific recommendations about what OCFS actually needs, 
but thinks the question for the Legislature is does the Department need additional resources, need to hire an 
outside agency, for example, have the Casey Family Services come in and train supervisors and caseworkers or 
to train the trainers.  Once the Muskie School contract is in place, they have to decide what needs to happen 
with the current training staff that exists, where are they best used, do they need more people, do they need 
different training, and what is the gold standard of training right now for child welfare workers.  OCFS has been 
consulting with Casey Family Services and the Child Welfare League of America on many issues they are 
dealing with right now.  She doesn’t know what their needs are or what their budget is, but the question should 
be asked of the Department.   
 
Rep. Mastraccio asked if Ms. Alberi will be presenting her report to the HHS Committee and the Education 
Committee, referring to truancy.  She noted that in her District if a child is truant for a certain number of days 
they go to the house, but that does not happen everywhere so asked if Ms. Alberi is going to report to the 
Education Committee.  Ms. Alberi is presenting her report to HHS Committee and will contact the Education 
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Committee to ask if they would like a presentation.  She did note that all legislators received a copy of the 
report.   
 
Sen. Chenette noted that the two adjustments for training have been discussed and asked if there was anything 
else that Ms. Alberi thought needed to be a takeaway from her report or prioritized moving forward.  Ms. Alberi 
did not think there was necessarily anything legislatively that needs to be prioritized.  Her biggest worry is that 
right now she is pleased to see that the State, in general, is very interested in child welfare and pushing for 
improvements and paying attention to the issues that kids are experiencing and the fact that they are often 
unsafe in the hands of their caregivers.  She worries that in a couple of years that focus will be lost and that 
everyone needs to keep pushing to make sure kids are safe.  The prevention of kids entering custody in the first 
place is crucial.  Child protection is never going to come to an end, but maybe lessened and have fewer kids 
who are actually in difficult situations. 
 
Rep. Harnett said one of the problems Ms. Alberi mentioned was criminal backgrounds and asked if she has 
seen improvement since the enhancements to the Background Check Unit pilot project. Ms. Alberi has seen 
improvement and said the Criminal Background Check Unit has been very helpful. 
  
Rep. Mastraccio said being a member of the Government Oversight Committee for several legislative session 
noted there have been numerous child welfare issues before them.  She thinks it is important that the GOC 
receive a presentation of the Child Welfare Services Ombudsman Annual report every year because it puts 
focus on the subject and gives legislators an opportunity for discussing concerns and to not lose focus on child 
safety.   
 
The Committee thanked Ms. Alberi for her report presentation and for answering their questions. 
 

Next GOC meeting date 
 

The next GOC meeting is scheduled for February 14, 2020 at 9:00 a.m.          
     
Adjourn 
 
The Chair, Sen. Chenette, adjourned the GOC meeting at 10:29 a.m. on the motion of Rep. Mastraccio, second by 
Rep. Dillingham, unanimous. 
 
 
























































































	1-24-20 Meeting Summary with attachments
	1-24-20 Meeting Summary

	Attachments for 1-24-20 Meeting Summary



